Congressional Testimony

Negotiations on Iran's Nuclear Program

Mark Dubowitz Executive Director Foundation for Defense of Democracies

Hearing before the Senate Foreign Relations Committee

> Washington, DC February 4, 2014



1726 M Street NW • Suite 700 • Washington, DC 20036

Chairman Menendez, Ranking Member Corker, members of the Committee, on behalf of the Foundation for Defense of Democracies (FDD), thank you for inviting me to testify today on the implementation of the Joint Plan of Action with Iran and the impact of sanctions relief on the negotiations over Iran's illicit nuclear program. I am honored to be testifying alongside David Albright, whose work I hold in the highest regard.

Introduction

Following the announcement of the Joint Plan of Action (JPOA) and the signing of the implementation agreement, Obama administration officials have repeatedly stated that, despite the "limited, temporary, and reversible" sanctions relief,¹ Iran is "not open for business,"² that the United States is not significantly easing sanctions on Iran,³ and that existing sanctions will be enforced in a "very aggressive manner."⁴

At the same time, Iranian President Hassan Rouhani has been aggressively courting foreign companies, including at a recent appearance before the global business and political elite in Davos, Switzerland.⁵ Iran's nuclear chief Ali Akbar Salehi has boasted, "The iceberg of sanctions is melting while our centrifuges are also still working."⁶

Despite this, the Obama administration and its European allies are confident that, with the Geneva agreement that addresses Iran's illicit nuclear program having been implemented on January 20, 2014, their carefully constructed Iran sanctions' architecture will not be eroded—that is, until they decide to lift the toughest sanctions in exchange for a final nuclear agreement.

Their argument is this: Should Iran renege on the deal, the limited concessions the United States and other world powers are offering Iran in exchange for the dismantling of its illicit nuclear program are easily reversible. They are also adamant that the total value of sanctions relief is only \$7 billion. "It's not going to be hard for us to turn the dials back or strengthen sanctions even further," President Obama claims, adding that he would "work

¹ Treasury Department, "Frequently Asked Questions Relating to the Temporary Sanctions Relief to Implement the Joint Plan of Action between the P5 + 1 and the Islamic Republic of Iran," January 20, 2014. (<u>http://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/sanctions/Programs/Documents/ipoa_faqs.pdf</u>)

² "US Official Warns Against Business Deals With Iran," *Associated Press*, January 27, 2014. (http://www.boston.com/news/world/europe/2014/01/27/official-warns-against-business-deals-withiran/aB6k4O2r7DoBvmlfpIIOUP/story.html)

³ David Cohen, "We're Not Easing Sanctions on Iran," *The Wall Street Journal*, December 10, 2013. (http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB10001424052702303497804579240710793962446)

⁴ Paul Richter, Patrick J. McDonnell & Ramin Mostaghim, "Iran Halts Part of Uranium Enrichment Efforts; West Loosens Sanctions," *Los Angeles Times*, January 20, 2014.

⁽http://www.latimes.com/world/la-fg-iran-nuclear-20140121,0,1256493.story#axzz2rnIaLxIn)

⁵ Paul Taylor, "Rouhani to Woo Business in Davos but Iran Hurdles Abound," *Reuters*, January 17, 2014. (<u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/01/17/us-davos-iran-idUSBREA0G0Z020140117</u>)

⁶ Paul Richter, Patrick J. McDonnell & Ramin Mostaghim, "Iran Halts Part of Uranium Enrichment Efforts; West Loosens Sanctions," *Los Angeles Times*, January 20, 2014. (http://www.latimes.com/world/la-fg-iran-nuclear-20140121,0,1256493.story#axz2rnIaLxIn)

with members of Congress to put even more pressure on Iran, but there's no reason to do it right now."⁷

Regrettably, the administration and its allies may be miscalculating on these fronts as my testimony outlines. Bijan Khajehpour, a Vienna-based Iranian investment manager close to the Iranian government, noted "the beginnings of a 'gold rush' mood in Tehran."⁸ Whether or not that view is yet fully justified, he has correctly identified the early stages of a shift in market sentiment that the interim agreement unintentionally but predictably triggered.⁹

Although the Obama administration is correct that most sanctions measures remain in place, recent macroeconomic trends, changes in market sentiment, economic gains in specific sectors subject to sanctions relief, and worrying signals of large-scale sanctions-busting by U.S. partners indicate that economic pressure on the Iranian government is diminishing. If Iran's economy recovers, the pressure on Iran's leaders to follow through on a nuclear deal lessens. At that point, President Obama may discover that he has lost negotiating leverage and can't turn sanctions off-and-on like a "dial."

The Obama administration has already dispatched Treasury's top sanctions official, David Cohen, to global capitals to convey the message to policymakers and the business community that nobody should rush to Tehran just yet.¹⁰ There are no more able and committed public officials than Under Secretary Cohen and his sanctions enforcement team. But can they restore fear in the international markets and prevent a psychological shift, both inside and outside Iran, which weakens American negotiating leverage?

The Obama administration is further cementing the impression of an Iranian economy that is open for business by blocking the *Nuclear Weapon Free Iran Act*, legislation cosponsored by 59 Democratic and Republican senators and a House bill that passed in July 2013 by a vote of 400-20.¹¹ Senators have tried to strengthen the administration's hand by introducing "sanctions-in-waiting" legislation to keep a Sword of Damocles over international markets, to enforce Iranian nuclear compliance, and to impose an economic cost on Tehran if its continues its terrorist and ballistic missile activities.

 ⁷ Josh Gerstein, "Obama Speaks Out Against More Iran Sanctions," *Politico*, December 20, 2013. (<u>http://www.politico.com/politico44/2013/12/obama-speaks-out-against-more-iran-sanctions-180036.html</u>)
 ⁸ Paul Taylor, "Rouhani to Woo Business in Davos but Iran Hurdles Abound," *Reuters*, January 17, 2014. (http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/01/17/us-davos-iran-idUSBREA0G0ZO20140117)

⁹ Mark Dubowitz & Reuel Marc Gerecht, "The Case for Stronger Sanctions on Iran," *The Wall Street Journal*, November 10, 2013.

⁽http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB10001424052702304644104579189714065263216)

¹⁰ Charles Recknagel, "As Sanctions Are Relaxed, Western Businesses Look to Iran," *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, January 20, 2014. (<u>http://www.rferl.org/content/iran-trade-business-reaction-sanctions-lifted-nuclear/25236337.html</u>)

¹¹ Statements from the Chairman and Ranking Member of the House Committee on Foreign Affairs as well as the full text of the legislation, HR 850 *Nuclear Prevention Act of 2013*, are available on the Committee's website, accessed January 31, 2014. (<u>http://foreignaffairs.house.gov/bill/hr-850-nuclear-iran-prevention-act</u>)

The proposed legislation would lend credibility to the administration's message—that this is the wrong time for companies to go streaming back into Iran. It would also impose a heavy price on sanctions-busters who bet prematurely that Iran will comply with its Geneva nuclear commitments, not launch or support terrorist attacks directly or by its proxies against Americans, not test intermediate-range or long-range ballistic missiles that threaten America and our allies, and meet the international community's requirements for an acceptable deal within 12 months.

With the White House committed to blocking any new congressional measures, the Obama administration is making a bet that it can prevent the unraveling of the sanctions regime and maintain a strong negotiating hand to peacefully resolve the Iranian nuclear crisis. That is a dangerous bet, particularly when miscalculation could mean the most dangerous state sponsor of terrorism in the world getting its hands on the world's most lethal weapon.

The Dollar Value of Direct Sanctions Relief

The Obama administration values the Geneva sanctions relief package at approximately \$7 billion. The relief package allows for the release of \$4.2 billion in cash from frozen oil revenues; sanctions relief on Iran's auto sector, petrochemicals sector and precious metals trade (valued by the administration at \$1.5 billion); civilian aircraft parts relief; \$400 million in Iranian government tuition assistance for Iranian students studying abroad; and the opening of financial channels to facilitate humanitarian transactions.¹² The package also includes the suspension of congressionally-mandated significant reductions in crude oil purchases during the interim period.

An infusion of \$7 billion into Iran's troubled economy might not sound like a lot in today's world. Indeed, the administration has argued that this direct sanctions relief is small and of little importance for a country with an economy of \$1 trillion (GDP in purchasing power parity terms; under \$500 billion in nominal GDP) and foreign reserves worth \$100 billion.¹³

These numbers, however, do not accurately reflect the full value of the actual sanctions relief. Prior to the agreement, Iran had *fully accessible* overseas cash reserves of only \$20 billion.¹⁴ The remainder of the \$100 billion was tied up in frozen or semi-accessible escrow accounts. As a result, the \$7 billion infusion into Iran's economy represents a 35% increase in Iran's fully accessible foreign exchange reserves.

¹² The White House Office of the Press Secretary, "Fact Sheet: First Step Understandings Regarding the Islamic Republic of Iran's Nuclear Program," November 23, 2013. (<u>http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/11/23/fact-sheet-first-step-understandings-regarding-islamic-republic-iran-s-n</u>)

¹³ Secretary of State John Kerry, "The P5+1's First Step Agreement With Iran on its Nuclear Program," *Testimony before the House Committee on Foreign Affairs*, December 10, 2013. (http://www.state.gov/secretary/remarks/2013/12/218578.htm)

¹⁴ Mark Dubowitz & Rachel Ziemba, "When Will Iran Run Out of Money," *Foundation for Defense of Democracies and Roubini Global Economics*, October 2, 2013. (http://www.defenddemocracy.org/stuff/uploads/documents/Iran Report Final 2.pdf)

The Psychology of Sanctions Relief

The \$7 billion in sanctions relief also does not account for the psychological impact that the Geneva deal and sanctions relief is having on markets, business, and investors. The impact of sanctions has always been as much psychological as it has been legal. The efficacy of sanctions is predicated upon a strategy of escalation, and a perception of high risk, where an ever-expanding web of restrictions effectively spooked foreign business from investing in, or trading with, Iran. Fear triumphed over greed as companies viewed Iran as an economic minefield.

Before November 24, 2013, when the framework agreement was signed in Geneva, even those who could conduct legitimate business with Iranian counterparts were hesitant to do so. Driven by fear of economic loss and legal sanctions, they viewed the risks as too high.

But the tide is now turning. Though many legal restrictions remain in place, greed is starting to overcome fear. Sanctions barriers, in key sectors of Iran's economy like energy, automotive, petrochemical, and aviation, have been significantly reduced or suspended. The White House has blocked new congressional sanctions legislation, sending a signal that it is no longer pursuing a strategy of sanctions escalation, at least for now. This creates a general impression abroad that the White House's resolve is waning, and that the risks of doing business with Iran are diminishing.

This impression has already improved the economic climate, resulting in some illegitimate deals as companies test the waters.¹⁵ With the expectation of further sanctions relief soon, others businesses might now take risks they would not even contemplate as recently as three months ago. I discuss examples of both below.

The message from Washington is muddled: on the one hand the United States is releasing billions of dollars and lifting sanctions on key Iranian economic sectors. On the other hand, it is telling the business community that no one should rush back to Iran since the limited sanctions relief on offer is only for six months.¹⁶ Despite these warnings, the JPOA itself contemplates a twelve-month negotiating period. It also is not unreasonable to assume that, if more time is needed, the Obama administration could agree to further extend the diplomatic process for additional six-month periods and offer additional sanctions relief to keep the Iranian government at the table. As a result of this muddled message, businesses are looking to get back into the Iranian market ahead of their competitors in ways that may ultimately undermine the sanctions regime.

As a result of the current confusing environment created by the administration's policies, in order to maintain the efficacy of existing sanctions, Washington will have to sanction

¹⁵ Jonathan Saul & Parisa Hafezi, "Exclusive: Iran, Russia Negotiating Big Oil-For-Goods Deal," *Reuters*, January 10, 2014. (<u>http://uk.reuters.com/article/2014/01/10/iran-russia-oil-idUKL6N0KK12220140110</u>)

¹⁶ Benoit Faucon, Jay Solomon, and Asa Fitch, "U.S. Warns Over Limits of Iran Sanctions Easing," *Wall Street Journal*, January 31, 2014.

⁽http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB10001424052702304428004579354531932188264?mg=reno64wsj&url=http%3A%2F%2Fonline.wsj.com%2Farticle%2FSB100014240527023044280045793545319321 88264.html)

foreign sanctions-busters, even from P5+1 partners like Russia and China, our European allies, or key Middle Eastern countries such as Turkey. Already, as discussed below, companies from some these countries have challenged Washington's will to enforce existing sanctions.

Market Recovery and Investor Outlook

There has been an undeniable shift in market psychology, both among Iranian businesses and those companies looking to do business with Iran. The change in Iranian consumer and investor sentiment is reflected in Iran's economic performance as reflected in modest GDP growth, a marked increase in the value of Iran's currency, a significant drop in inflation, and a sharp increase in the value of Iran's stock exchange.

The Iranian economy has shown signs of modest growth and stabilization since Rouhani's election in June 2013. Indeed, Iran has been on a modest recovery path since its *annus horribilis* of 2012 and the first half of 2013, when the Iranian economy was hit with an asymmetric shock from sanctions targeting the Central Bank of Iran, Iranian oil exports, access to the SWIFT international banking system, the National Iranian Oil Company, shipping and insurance, key sectors of the Iranian economy, and precious metals, amongst others. The poor economic management of the Iranian economy by the Mahmoud Ahmadinejad government further exacerbated these sanctions-induced shocks.

Key economic indicators of Iran's economic malaise and their subsequent recovery are discussed below.

Gross Domestic Product

Iran's economy was hammered by tough sanctions measures through 2012 and early 2013. The World Bank estimates that Iran's GDP shrunk by 2.9% in 2012 and 1.5% in 2013.¹⁷ Iran's current account balance as a percentage of GDP also dropped steeply from 2.8% to -0.9% as its oil revenues fell sharply.¹⁸

The Institute of International Finance, which draws on data released by the Central Bank of Iran, estimates that real Iranian GDP contracted 5.6% between April 2012 and March 2013, and nominal GDP fell to as low as \$381 billion.¹⁹

But, Iran's economy is starting to recover as the most significant effects of the sanctions imposed in 2012 and early 2013 have been absorbed. Although Iran's economy remains weak, it has begun to stabilize and adjust rather than deteriorate further. According to the World Bank's *Global Economic Prospects* report, Iran's real GDP is expected to grow by

¹⁷ "Country and Region Specific Forecasts and Data," *The World Bank*, accessed online January 29, 2014. (<u>http://www.worldbank.org/en/publication/global-economic-prospects/data?region=MNA</u>)

¹⁸ "Country and Region Specific Forecasts and Data," *The World Bank*, accessed online January 29, 2014. (http://www.worldbank.org/en/publication/global-economic-prospects/data?region=MNA)

¹⁹ "Iran: Economic Implications of Lifting Sanctions," *Institute of International Finance*, December 18, 2013. (<u>http://www.iif.com/download.php?id=UVC0GLRuxj8</u>)

1% in 2014, 1.8% in 2015, and another 2% in 2016.²⁰ Similarly, the International Monetary Fund estimates Iran's economy will grow by 1.28% and 1.98% in 2014 and 2015, respectively.²¹

While it is likely that a more competent economic team under Rouhani would have mitigated the severity of the impact of further sanctions, the new Iranian president and his team have benefitted from a less difficult sanctions environment than their predecessor. Sanctions are de-escalating, direct sanctions relief is flowing, and new sanctions, at least for the next twelve months through the Geneva interim period, seem unlikely.

Exchange Rate

A key indicator of the economic climate in Iran, and overall investor and consumer confidence, is the value of the rial. The black-market rial exchange rate experienced a three-year free fall from 10,440 to the dollar in January 2010 to a rate of 41,000 in October 2012, representing a loss of almost 75%. Since Rouhani's election, however, the black-market exchange rate increased from 36,300 on June 15, 2013 (election day) to 24,865 (as of January 29, 2014).²² This represents a more than 46% increase in the value of the Iranian currency since Rouhani's election.

Since the announcement of the JPOA on November 24, 2013, the black-market exchange rate has increased from 29,300 to 24,865 (as of January 29, 2014), representing a 18% increase in value. Some experts, who see the rial as an important "weather vane" for the health of the Iranian economy, have now taken the rial off their list of "troubled currencies," while acknowledging, "Rouhani's economic progress in Iran is tentative and likely quite fragile."²³

Inflation

Rouhani claims that his administration has brought down the inflation rate from 43% to 28.8%.²⁴ The Statistical Center of Iran recently announced that the official inflation rate for the 2013 calendar year was 35%,²⁵ down from the 40% official year-on-year inflation rate that Iran faced before the Geneva talks in November,²⁶ and a sharp drop from Iran's

 ²⁰ The World Bank, "Middle East and North Africa," *Global Economic Prospects*, January 2014, page 71.
 (<u>http://www.worldbank.org/content/dam/Worldbank/GEP/GEP2014a/GEP2014a_MENA.pdf</u>)
 ²¹ "World Economic Outlook Database," *International Monetary Fund*, October 2013.

⁽http://www.imf.org/external/pubs/ft/weo/2013/02/weodata/weorept.aspx?pr.x=44&pr.y=11&sy=2011&ey

^{=2015&}amp;scsm=1&ssd=1&sort=country&ds=.&br=1&c=429&s=NGDP_RPCH&grp=0&a=) ²² X-Rates.com, accessed January 29, 2014. (http://www.x-rates.com/table/?from=USD)

²³ Steve H. Hanke, "Iran: From Hyperinflation to Stability?," *Cato Institute*, November 25, 2013. (http://www.cato.org/blog/iran-hyperinflation-stability)

⁴ "Iran News Round Up," AEI Critical Threats, January 7, 2014. (http://www.criticalthreats.org/iran-newsroundup/iran-news-round-january-07-2014)²⁵ "Iran's Inflation Rate Hits 35%," *Trend*, January 28, 2014.

⁽http://en.trend.az/capital/business/2236043.html)

²⁶ Uri Berliner, "Crippled By Sanctions, Iran's Economy Key in Nuclear Deal," *NPR*, November 25, 2013. (http://www.npr.org/2013/11/25/247077050/crippled-by-sanctions-irans-economy-key-in-nuclear-deal)

estimated 62% unofficial monthly inflation rate in October 2012.²⁷ On a quarterly annualized basis, inflation now has fallen to about 20% as a result of the stabilization in the rial.²⁸ The significant reduction in Iran's punishing inflation rate is further evidence that Iran's economy may be stabilizing from the deep recession of 2012.²⁹

Tehran Stock Exchange

Since Rouhani's election, there has also been a surge in the Tehran Stock Exchange (TSE), representing renewed investor confidence. The TSE index almost doubled from 45,000 to over 80,000 points.³⁰ After peaking at 89,000 at the beginning of January, the index has lost 7% and fallen to 81,905 by January 26,³¹ although it appears too early to tell whether this drop indicates a renewed decline in investor confidence, a minor correction, or fear of corruption and insider trading. Another possible explanation for the modest drop is that the recent loosening of financial restrictions is providing Iranians with more investment opportunities, and so they are diversifying their portfolios and moving money elsewhere.³²

Trade Delegations and Future Investments

As the market psychology shifts from fear to greed, companies that previously shied away from Iran are eyeing possible openings and re-openings. Companies that were afraid of the financial and reputational risks associated with doing business in Iran are reevaluating.

Since December 2013, Tehran has received trade delegations³³ and parliamentary missions from more than a dozen countries, all expressing interest in business opportunities in Iran. According to *The New York Times*, Iran hosted more European delegations in the first two weeks of 2014 than in all of 2013.³⁴ German companies, which exported around \$2 billion in goods to Iran in 2013, are looking to ramp up their

²⁷ Steve H. Hanke, "Iran: From Hyperinflation to Stability?," *Cato Institute*, November 25, 2013. (<u>http://www.cato.org/blog/iran-hyperinflation-stability</u>)

 ²⁸ Mark Dubowitz & Rachel Ziemba, "Early Signs of an Iranian Economic Recovery," *FDD Iran Sanctions Analysis*, January 9, 2014. (<u>http://www.defenddemocracy.org/media-hit/early-signs-of-an-iranian-economic-recovery/#sthash.afM4W4jW.dpuf</u>)
 ²⁹ Steve H. Hanke, "Iran: From Hyperinflation to Stability?," *Cato Institute*, November 25, 2013.

²⁹ Steve H. Hanke, "Iran: From Hyperinflation to Stability?," *Cato Institute*, November 25, 2013. (<u>http://www.cato.org/blog/iran-hyperinflation-stability</u>)

³⁰ Mark Wallace, "Implementation of the Iran Nuclear Deal," *Testimony before the Joint Middle East and North Africa as well as Terrorism, Nonproliferation, and Trade Subcommittees*, January 28, 2014, page 6. (http://docs.house.gov/meetings/FA/FA13/20140128/101679/HHRG-113-FA13-Wstate-WallaceM-20140128.pdf)

³¹ Meir Javedanfar, "Tehran Stock Exchange Plunges, Baffling Investors," *Al-Monitor*, January 28, 2014. (<u>http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2014/01/tehran-stock-exchange-falls.html#</u>)

³² Meir Javedanfar, "Tehran Stock Exchange Plunges, Baffling Investors," *Al-Monitor*, January 28, 2014. (http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2014/01/tehran-stock-exchange-falls.html#)

³³ Ali Alfoneh, "With Sanctions in Doubt, Trade Delegations Flock to Iran," *FDD Policy Brief*, January 13, 2014. (<u>http://defenddemocracy.org/media-hit/with-sanctions-in-doubt-trade-delegations-flock-to-iran/</u>)

³⁴ Thomas Erdbrink, "Sanctions Eased, Iran Gets Feelers From Old Trading Partners," *The New York Times*, January 17, 2014. (<u>http://www.nytimes.com/2014/01/18/world/middleeast/nuclear-deal-sets-offmany-feelers-toward-iran.html? r=0</u>)

Iranian activities along with their Dutch, Austrian, Italian, French and other European competitors.³⁵ And on a visit to Tehran at the end of January, Turkish Prime Minister Recep Tayyip Erdogan pledged to increase bilateral trade to \$30 billion by 2015,³⁶ with a particular emphasis on increasing Turkish exports to rebalance a Turkish trade deficit with Iran valued at \$4 billion in the 12 months ending August 2013.

The Director General of Iran's Trade Promotion Organization, Mehrdad Jalalipour, noted a 70% increase in participation in trade fairs in October and November compared to the previous year.³⁷ Hotels throughout Tehran are reportedly "fully booked by businessmen from Germany, the UK, [and] other European countries,"³⁸ notes Sarosh Zaiwalla, the London-based lawyer who represented Bank Mellat in its judicial challenge against EU sanctions. Chambers of Commerce are organizing seminars to help make connections and advance business with Iran.³⁹ While it will take some time for these activities to generate significant economic activity, they are paving the way for future Iranian growth.

Sanctions Relief Case Study #1: Iran's Auto Sector

The JPOA grants sanctions relief to Iran's embattled auto sector, the second largest sector of the Iranian economy after energy. Prior to the imposition of U.S. sanctions, Iran's auto sector was a major source of export earnings, industrial production and assembly, employment, and GDP. Specifically, the auto sector employed some 700,000 Iranians, or 4% of the total Iranian workforce,⁴⁰ and accounted for about 10% of Iran's GDP,⁴¹ or about \$50 billion.⁴²

Foundation for Defense of Democracies

³⁵ Benjamin Weinthal, "Germany, Inc. Heads to Tehran," *Foreign Policy*, January 31, 2014. (<u>http://www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2014/01/31/german_corporations_do_business_with_iran</u>)

³⁶ "Iran, Turkey Vow to Boost Trade to 30 Billion USD by 2015," *Xinhua* (China), January 29, 2014, (<u>http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/world/2014-01/29/c 133084010.htm</u>)

³⁷ "رشد ۷۰ درصدی حضور هیات تجاری- باز اریابی و سرمایه گذاری همزمان با برپایی نمایشگاههای بین المللی" *Sabairan.com*, accessed January 29, 2014. (<u>http://www.sabairan.com/fa/news/62451/%D8%B1%D8%B4%D8%AF-</u>%D8%B7%D8%B7%D8%B7%D8%B1%D8%B1%D8%B5%D8%AF%D8%AF%D8%8C-

[%]D8%AD%D8%B6%D9%88%D8%B1-%D9%87%DB%8C%D8%A7%D8%AA-

<u>%D8%AA%D8%AC%D8%A7%D8%B1%DB%8C-</u>

<u>%D8%A8%D8%A7%D8%B2%D8%A7%D8%B1%DB%8C%D8%A7%D8%A8%DB%8C-%D9%88-</u> %D8%B3%D8%B1)

³⁸ "Iranian Bank Plans UK Claim as Pressure to Ease Sanctions Rises," *Reuters*, January 16, 2014. (<u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/01/16/iran-britain-bank-idUSL5N0KQ06Y20140116</u>)

³⁹ "IRAN: Un Marché Prometteur S'ouvre!" *Brussels Enterprises Commerce and Industry*, December 2, 2013.

⁽http://www.beci.be/activites/formations seminaires/themes/international/iran un marche prometteur s o uvre/)

⁴⁰ Jason Rezaian, "Iran's Automakers Stalled By Sanctions," *Washington Post*, October 14, 2013. (http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/irans-automakers-stalled-by-sanctions/2013/10/14/515725aa-3261-11e3-ad00-ec4c6b31cbed_story.html)

⁴¹ "Iran Hosts 7th Intl. Auto Parts Exhibition," *PressTV* (Iran), November 30, 2012. (http://www.presstv.com/detail/2012/11/30/275455/iran-13th-largest-automaker-in-the-world/)

⁽http://www.presstv.com/detail/2012/11/30/2/5455/iran-13th-largest-automaker-in-the-world/)
⁴² Mark Dubowitz & Jonathan Schanzer, "The Real Value of Auto Sanctions Relief to Iran," FDD Iran Sanctions Analysis, December 10, 2013. (<u>http://www.defenddemocracy.org/media-hit/the-real-value-of-auto-sanctions-relief-to-iran/</u>)

The U.S. imposed sanctions on the Iranian auto sector on June 3, 2013⁴³ because of the dominant role played by Iran's Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps (IRGC) in its control of Iran's major auto companies, Khodro, Saipa, and Bahman.⁴⁴ At the time, according to *CBS News*, Obama administration officials identified the auto sector as an important source of both revenues and dual-use equipment for the Iranian regime and its IRGC-controlled nuclear and ballistic missile programs.⁴⁵

White House spokesman Jay Carney described the auto sanctions and other measures as, "part of President Obama's commitment to prevent Iran from acquiring a nuclear weapon, by raising the cost of Iran's defiance of the international community."⁴⁶

The impact of these sanctions was significant. The imposition of automotive sanctions, the rapid increase in inflation, and the financial and economic sanctions that had already taken their toll, further hammered the sector. According to the *Washington Post*, auto production dropped by 40%, after its global ranking had already fallen from 13th to 21st in just two years.⁴⁷

The decline was so dramatic that Iranian-born economist Mehrdad Emadi of the U.K.based Betamatrix International Consultancy stated that the "sector has really been close to collapse because they haven't been able to import the latest capital equipment."⁴⁸

Sanctions relief afforded by the JPOA could now reverse this rapid decline in both Iranian auto production and exports, alleviating pressure on the Iranian regime and the IRGC.

American sanctions on "Iran's auto industry, as well as sanctions on associated services," like insurance, transportation, and financial services, are being suspended, according to

implementation-certain-sanctions-set-forth-i) ⁴⁴ Mark Dubowitz & Emanuele Ottolenghi, "Iran's Car Industry - A Big Sanctions Buster," *Forbes*, May 13, 2013 (http://www.forbes.com/sites/energysource/2013/05/13/irans-car-industry-a-big-sanctions-buster/)

Foundation for Defense of Democracies

⁴³ The White House, "Executive Order -- Authorizing the Implementation of Certain Sanctions Set Forth in the Iran Freedom and Counter-Proliferation Act of 2012 and Additional Sanctions with Respect To Iran," June 3, 2013. (<u>http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/06/03/executive-order-authorizing-implementation-certain-sanctions-set-forth-i</u>)

⁴⁵ "Obama Orders New Sanctions on Iran," *CBS News*, June 3, 2013. (http://www.cbsnews.com/news/obama-orders-new-sanctions-on-iran-03-06-2013/)

⁴⁶ White House Office of the Press Secretary, "Statement by the Press Secretary on the Announcement of Additional Sanctions Related to Iran," June 3, 2013. (<u>http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-</u>

office/2013/06/03/statement-press-secretary-announcement-additional-sanctions-related-iran) ⁴⁷ Jason Rezaian, "Iran's Automakers Stalled By Sanctions," *Washington Post*, October 14, 2013. (http://www.washingtonpost.com/world/irans-automakers-stalled-by-sanctions/2013/10/14/515725aa-3261-11e3-ad00-ec4c6b31cbed_story.html)

⁴⁸ Charles Recknagel, "As Sanctions Are Relaxed, Western Businesses Look To Iran," *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*, January 20, 2014. (<u>http://www.rferl.org/content/iran-trade-business-reaction-sanctions-lifted-nuclear/25236337.html</u>)

the JPOA.⁴⁹ The White House estimates that easing auto industry sanctions will yield Iran only \$500 million over the six-month interim period.⁵⁰

The \$500 million valuation appears to be derived from expected revenue from exports of Iranian cars. However, it does not account for the total impact of a revived auto sector on the Iranian economy, including cars produced for the domestic market, wages paid, and other economic activity.

Automotive sanctions have impacted much more than just Iranian export revenue. According to the Associated Press, these sanctions have led to "some 100,000 Iranian auto workers" being laid off, and plants running "at less than half their capacity."⁵¹ With Iranian auto companies reportedly unable to receive parts from their foreign suppliers, the Financial Times reported that Iran's two largest state-run carmakers, Iran Khodro and Saipa, were "suffering from overstaffing-or 'hidden unemployment,' as the domestic media call it—due to the decline in output."⁵² In July 2013, an Iranian automotive representative noted that production units had been forced to lay off between 30% and 50% of their workforce.⁵³

Sanctions relief, then, is likely to generate direct economic value for the Iranian economy and billions in earnings for the blacklisted Revolutionary Guards. Any recovery in such a critical sector that recently generated about \$50 billion annually for Iran's economy will have a multiplier effect on recovered jobs, wages paid, GDP growth, and improved investor and consumer confidence. Indeed, employment in the auto sector could prove to be the most politically visible form of sanctions relief for Rouhani, who has promised to revive Iran's struggling economy.

The projected growth of the domestic Iranian auto sector is attracting significant interest from global auto manufacturers in returning to partnerships with Iranian auto companies. Shortly after the signing of the JPOA, Iran held an international automotive conference attended by representatives from German, Indian, Japanese and South Korean auto

00144feab49a.html%3Fsiteedition%3Duk&siteedition=uk& i referer=#axzz2meDvYP9X)

Foundation for Defense of Democracies

⁴⁹ "Joint Plan of Action," Geneva, November 24, 2013.

^{(&}lt;u>http://eeas.europa.eu/statements/docs/2013/131124_03_en.pdf</u>) ⁵⁰ Indira A.R. Lakshmanan , "Auto and Shipping Firms Among Potential Iran Deal Winners," *Bloomberg*, November 25, 2013. (http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2013-11-25/auto-and-shipping-firms-among-

potential-iran-deal-winners.html) ⁵¹ Ali Akbar Dareini, "Iran Nuclear Deal Hits Gas Pedal For Carmakers," Associated Press, November 30, 2013. (http://cnsnews.com/news/article/iran-nuclear-deal-hits-gas-pedal-carmakers)

⁵² Monavar Khalaj, "Iran's Car Industry Output Falls Sharply," *Financial Times*, January 23, 2013. (http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/41546bc6-6549-11e2-a3db-

⁰⁰¹⁴⁴feab49a,Authorised=false.html? i location=http%3A%2F%2Fwww.ft.com%2Fcms%2Fs%2F0%2F 41546bc6-6549-11e2-a3db-

⁵³ "Iranian Auto Parts Workers Cut Down by Poor Economy," Radio Zamaneh (Iran), July 21, 2013, (http://www.payvand.com/news/13/jul/1162.html)

companies. 54 As a result of the JPOA, press reports indicated that this conference garnered great interest. 55

Global auto companies are now poised to reenter Iran and renew business relationships.⁵⁶ Major auto manufacturers that formerly invested in the Iranian auto sector, such as France's PSA Peugeot Citroen and Renault SA, have expressed optimism that they will be able to reap significant benefits in the coming months. Indeed, Renault has already resumed shipments to Iran's domestic auto company Iran Khodro, while both Renault and Peugeot Citroen are reportedly interested in resuming vehicle assembly and sales with local Iranian partners.⁵⁷

These companies understand that Iran's auto sector is poised to experience even greater growth on the horizon. An October study by the Boston Consulting Group assessed that Iran had the "theoretical potential to attain an impressive 1.5 million in new-vehicle sales by 2020, which would make it the third-largest Beyond BRIC market."⁵⁸ Such production would be "on par with Canada's 2012 car sales and well ahead of Italy's," according to Canada's *Globe and Mail.*⁵⁹

The White House could be correct that Iran's auto sector will only generate \$500 million in revenue over the next six months. Export revenue growth may be limited by the existing sanctions that complicate international transactions. Growth could be further hindered by the slow ramp-up required in domestic production. And loopholes on insurance, transportation, and banking transactions could be closed by rigorous enforcement. More broadly, given the depreciation of the overall Iranian economy, it is highly unlikely that the auto sector could return soon to its peak levels, when it was contributing about \$50 billion in annual GDP to Iran's overall economy.

But the suspension of automotive sanctions will undoubtedly generate additional economic benefits for Iran, beyond what was stipulated in the JPOA. It is inconceivable that the Iranian automotive sector will fail to contribute to increased GDP over the next

⁵⁴ Ali Akbar Dareini, "Iran Nuclear Deal Hits Gas Pedal For Carmakers," *Associated Press*, November 30, 2013. (<u>http://cnsnews.com/news/article/iran-nuclear-deal-hits-gas-pedal-carmakers</u>)

 ⁵⁵ Ladane Nasseri & Alaa Shahine, "Iran Accord Sparks Race to Tehran as Automakers Target Deals," *Bloomberg*, November 26, 2013. (<u>http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2013-11-25/iran-accord-sparks-race-to-tehran-as-automakers-target-deals.html</u>)
 ⁵⁶ "Renault Eyes Return to Iran When Sanctions are Lifted," *Bloomberg*, January 23, 2014

⁵⁶ "Renault Eyes Return to Iran When Sanctions are Lifted," *Bloomberg*, January 23, 2014 (<u>http://europe.autonews.com/article/20140123/ANE/140129939/renault-eyes-return-to-iran-when-sanctions-are-lifted#axzz2rEYERYTx</u>)

⁵⁷ Arron Merat, "Renault Resumes Iran Shipments For Car Production," *The Telegraph*, January 29, 2014. (<u>http://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/middleeast/iran/10605641/Renault-resumes-Iran-shipments-for-car-production.html</u>)

for-car-production.html) ⁵⁸ "Beyond BRIC: Winning the Rising Auto Markets," *The Boston Consulting Group*, October 2013, page 6.

⁽http://www.bcg.com.cn/export/sites/default/en/files/publications/reports_pdf/BCG_Beyond_BRIC_Oct_20 13.pdf)

⁵⁹ Eric Reguly, "Why The Corporate World Wants Peace With Iran," *The Globe and Mail*, November. 27 2013. (<u>http://www.theglobeandmail.com/report-on-business/rob-magazine/why-the-developed-world-is-eager-to-do-business-in-iran/article15593082/</u>)

six months through production, domestic sales, wages paid, and other economic activity beyond the administration's estimate of \$500 million in export revenue.

Even if Iran's auto sector contributed only ten percent of the sector's previous \$50 billion annual contribution in GDP to Iran's overall economy, that would be worth \$2.5 billion in additional economic activity over the next six months. In this way, Washington may end up providing far greater economic benefits to the Iranian government, and to the IRGC, than has been asserted.

Sanctions Relief Case Study #2: Iran's Petrochemical Sector

The JPOA provides sanctions relief to Iran's petrochemical sector. According to an August 2013 *Business Monitor International* report, Iran exported \$11.2 billion last year in petrochemical products, and it projects an increase of another \$1 billion next year.⁶⁰ With the lifting of petrochemical sanctions, there is already renewed confidence in the sector. Since October 1, 2013, the market value of companies in this sector surged from \$25 billion to \$34 billion due to the gains on the Tehran Stock Exchange, the rial appreciation, and the suspension of U.S. sanctions.⁶¹ Between the middle of October and the beginning of December, the sector grew nearly 40%, with a significant spike occurring after November 17 when the P5+1 first appeared to be close to signing an interim deal with Iran.⁶²

While an increase in the market valuations of these companies doesn't necessarily mean an increase in real economic activity, and they could face reversals, it does suggest increased investor and consumer confidence in a sector that, by the volume of total production, grew by 22% for two years in a row between 2011 and 2013 and is projected to grow by almost 10% between 2013 and 2014 and by 10.6% between 2014 and 2015.⁶³ In fact Iranian customs data shows that even before the JPOA, petrochemicals were the largest of Iran's non-oil exports in dollar terms.

Growth in Iran's petrochemical sector is particularly problematic because the largest companies in the industry are owned or controlled by Iran's Islamic Revolutionary Guards Corps (IRGC), the Iran government, and the Supreme Leader.⁶⁴ In fact, of the 14 petrochemical companies that had been sanctioned but are now permitted to do business abroad, Iran's Supreme Leader Ali Khamenei controls three through his Setad business

⁶⁰ "Iran Petrochemicals Report," *Business Monitor International*, August 2013. (Accessed via ProQuest). (<u>http://www.marketresearch.com/Business-Monitor-International-v304/Iran-Petrochemicals-Q4-7781548/</u>)

⁶¹ Emanuele Ottolenghi & Saeed Ghasseminejad, "The Geneva Joint Plan of Action and Iran's Petrochemical Sector," *FDD Policy Brief*, December 9, 2013. (<u>http://www.defenddemocracy.org/media-hit/the-geneva-joint-plan-of-action-and-irans-petrochemical-sector/</u>)

⁶² Emanuele Ottolenghi & Saeed Ghasseminejad, "The Geneva Joint Plan of Action and Iran's Petrochemical Sector," *FDD Policy Brief*, December 9, 2013. (<u>http://www.defenddemocracy.org/media-hit/the-geneva-joint-plan-of-action-and-irans-petrochemical-sector/</u>)

⁶³ Data is available upon request.

⁶⁴ Emanuele Ottolenghi & Saeed Ghasseminejad, "The Geneva Joint Plan of Action and Iran's Petrochemical Sector," *FDD Policy Brief*, December 9, 2013. (<u>http://www.defenddemocracy.org/media-hit/the-geneva-joint-plan-of-action-and-irans-petrochemical-sector/</u>)

empire.⁶⁵ The IRGC is the second largest shareholder in the industry after the Iranian government itself.⁶⁶

Sanctions Relief Case Study #3: Iran's Oil Exports

Iran's oil exports have rebounded nearly 60% from historic lows of 761,000 bpd in October 2013, to 1.2 million bpd in January 2014.⁶⁷ This should be of particular concern to this Committee, given its involvement in congressionally-mandated oil market sanctions against Iran.

The JPOA suspended U.S. oil sanctions, which required current Iran customers to significantly reduce their Iranian oil purchases to qualify for an exception to sanctions. Instead, the JPOA allows oil sales at current levels, which had already flatlined at around 1 to 1.2 million barrels per day (bpd). This suspension is taking pressure off Iran's oil sector, which had been close to running out of storage capacity for its production surplus and was in danger of incurring irreparable losses stemming from the forced closure of oil fields if further reductions were enforced.

The \$7 billion in sanctions relief valuation does not include the value of this suspension of U.S. oil sanctions over the next six months. FDD estimates that this concession is worth between \$4.5 and \$5 billion in oil revenue that Iran would have otherwise lost had the significant reduction sanctions continued to be enforced.⁶⁸

Technically, this money would be required to be paid into largely restricted escrow accounts, only available to Tehran to fund bilateral trade with its oil buyers. However, recent revelations from Turkey raise questions about how airtight these restrictions really are. The Turkey-Iran "gas-for-gold scandal" (discussed below) revealed how Iran was able to circumvent these restrictions to access billions of dollars through middlemen and allegedly corrupt Turkish officials.

The \$4.5 to \$5 billion in projected oil revenue noted above also does not include the real possibility that Iran will successfully circumvent the remaining oil sanctions by selling additional crude under the table. In fact, Rouhani's 2014 budget, which he recently submitted to Iran's parliament, is based on the assumption that Iran will sell 1.5 million bpd or approximately twice October 2013 levels.⁶⁹

⁶⁵ Steve Stecklow & Babak Dehghanpisheh, "Exclusive: Khamenei's Business Empire Gains from Iran Sanctions Relief," *Reuters*, January 22, 2014. (<u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/01/22/us-setad-sanctions-exclusive-idUSBREA0L1CO20140122</u>)

⁶⁶ Emanuele Ottolenghi & Saeed Ghasseminejad, "The Geneva Joint Plan of Action and Iran's Petrochemical Sector," *FDD Policy Brief*, December 9, 2013. (<u>http://www.defenddemocracy.org/media-hit/the-geneva-joint-plan-of-action-and-irans-petrochemical-sector/</u>)

⁶⁷ United Against a Nuclear Iran, "Geneva Interim Agreement Tracker," accessed January 29, 2014. (http://www.unitedagainstnucleariran.com/geneva)

⁶⁸ Emanuele Ottolenghi & Saeed Ghasseminejad, "Tehran's Windfall," *National Post*, January 3, 2014. (http://fullcomment.nationalpost.com/2014/01/03/ottolenghi-ghasseminejad-tehrans-windfall/)

⁶⁹ Emanuele Ottolenghi & Saeed Ghasseminejad, "Tehran's Windfall," *National Post*, January 3, 2014. (<u>http://fullcomment.nationalpost.com/2014/01/03/ottolenghi-ghasseminejad-tehrans-windfall/</u>)

Additionally, Iran is likely to benefit from sanctions relief in related sectors. Under the Geneva agreement, Iran also benefits from regaining access to affordable insurance policies for the transportation of its oil and other goods.⁷⁰ Insurance premiums on legal shipments will not only go down, but there also is a reasonable chance that Iran will manage to insure more than it is allowed to export.

The reduced transaction costs may lead to additional boosts in exports, or at least reduce the oil price discount that Iran had to offer and the insurance premiums that Iran had to pay to sell its crude. The suspension of shipping and insurance sanctions also means that Iran now can cease to rely on foreign-owned vessels to transport goods, freeing up shipping capacity to deliver its oil.

Sanctions Relief Case Study #4: Iran's Financial Sector

The JPOA's relaxation of specific sanctions related to specific financial services is of particular value to Iran. Although this provision of the JPOA is supposed to benefit only "specified foreign banks and non-designated Iranian banks,"⁷¹ the IRGC, Supreme Leader Ali Khamenei, and the Iranian government own at least 70% of the banking sector.⁷² Sanctioned entities own many of the smaller banks not traded on the Tehran Stock Exchange.⁷³ This banking channel not only is likely to boost trade, but also reopens a window into the international financial system that Iran had been denied through U.S., European, and U.N. sanctions.

Furthermore, the EU has authorized a ten-fold increase in its authorized threshold—from €40,000 to €400,000—for transactions with banks in Iran.⁷⁴ Vigorous enforcement by the European Union as well as by the U.S. Treasury will be necessary to ensure that Iran does not exploit loopholes—as Tehran appears to have done with Turkey's state-owned bank Halkbank, Turkish gold traders, and middlemen to access more than \$100 billion in an elaborate "gas-for-gold" scheme.⁷⁵

⁷⁰ Daniel Fineren, "Iran Nuclear Deal Shipping Insurance Element May Help Oil Sales," *Reuters*, November 24, 2013. (http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/11/24/us-iran-nuclear-oilidUSBRE9AN07A20131124) ⁷¹ "Joint Plan of Action," Geneva, November 24, 2013.

⁽http://eeas.europa.eu/statements/docs/2013/131124_03_en.pdf)

⁷² Emanuele Ottolenghi & Saeed Ghasseminejad, "The Banking Provisions in the Joint Plan of Action Between Iran and the P5+1," FDD Policy Brief, January 10, 2014. (http://defenddemocracy.org/mediahit/the-banking-provisions-in-the-joint-plan-of-action-between-iran-and-the-p51/)

⁷³ Emanuele Ottolenghi & Saeed Ghasseminejad, "The Banking Provisions in the Joint Plan of Action Between Iran and the P5+1," FDD Policy Brief, January 10, 2014. (http://defenddemocracy.org/mediahit/the-banking-provisions-in-the-joint-plan-of-action-between-iran-and-the-p51/)

⁷⁴ European Union, Factsheet, "E3/EU +3 Nuclear Negotiations with Iran: Terms of the Agreement on a Joint Plan of Action, Including Measures to be Undertaken by the European Union," January 17, 2014, page 3. (<u>http://eeas.europa.eu/statements/docs/2013/131219_02_en.pdf</u>)⁷⁵ Jonathan Schanzer & Mark Dubowitz, "Iran's Turkish Gold Rush," *Foreign Policy*, December 26, 2013.

⁽http://www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2013/12/26/irans turkish gold rush)

A Case Study in Sanction Enforcement Failure: Gas-for-Gold⁷⁶

Turkey's Islamist government is being rocked by the most sweeping corruption scandal of its tenure. Roughly two dozen figures, including well-connected business tycoons and the sons of top government ministers, have been charged with a wide range of financial crimes. The charges ballooned into a full-blown crisis on December 25 when three ministers implicated in the scandal resigned,⁷⁷ with one making a dramatic call for Prime Minister Recep Tayyip Erdogan to step down.⁷⁸

The drama surrounding two personalities was particularly notable: Police reportedly discovered shoeboxes containing \$4.5 million in the home of Suleyman Aslan,⁷⁹ the CEO of state-owned Halkbank. Authorities also arrested Reza Zarrab,⁸⁰ an Iranian businessman who primarily deals in the gold trade, and who allegedly oversaw deals worth almost \$10 billion last year alone.⁸¹

The gold trade has long been at the center of controversial financial ties between Halkbank and Iran. Research conducted in May 2013 by the Foundation for Defense of Democracies and Roubini Global Economics revealed the bank exploited a "golden loophole" in the U.S.-led financial sanctions regime designed to curb Iran's nuclear ambitions.⁸²

The scheme was elaborate, yet straightforward. The Turks exported some \$13 billion of gold to Tehran directly, or through the UAE, between March 2012 and July 2013. In return, the Turks received Iranian natural gas and oil. But because sanctions prevented Iran from getting paid in dollars or euros, the Turks allowed Tehran to buy gold with their Turkish lira—and that gold found its way back to Iranian coffers.

Foundation for Defense of Democracies

⁷⁶ For more on this, see: Jonathan Schanzer & Mark Dubowitz, "Iran's Turkish Gold Rush," *Foreign Policy*, December 26, 2013.

⁽http://www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2013/12/26/irans_turkish_gold_rush#sthash.gukDBhir.dJKBFFbD. dpbs)

⁷⁷ Orhan Coskun & Ece Toksabay, "Hit by Scandal and Resignations, Turk PM Names New Ministers," *Reuters*, December 25, 2013. (<u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/12/25/us-turkey-corruption-idUSBRE9BN0D720131225</u>)

 ⁷⁸ Orhan Coskun & Ece Toksabay, "Hit by Scandal and Resignations, Turk PM Names New Ministers," *Reuters*, December 25, 2013. (<u>http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/12/25/us-turkey-corruption-idUSBRE9BN0D720131225</u>)
 ⁷⁹ Suzan Fraser, "Turkish Police Seize \$4.5m Stashed In Shoe Boxes In Bank Chief's Home: Report,"

 ⁷⁹ Suzan Fraser, "Turkish Police Seize \$4.5m Stashed In Shoe Boxes In Bank Chief's Home: Report,"
 Associated Press, December 18, 2013. (<u>http://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/world/turkish-police-seize-45m-stashed-in-shoe-boxes-in-bank-chiefs-home-report/article16023202/</u>)
 ⁸⁰ Fehim Taştekin, "Iranian Gold Stars In Turkish Corruption Scandal," *Al-Monitor*, December 20, 2013.

⁸⁰ Fehim Taştekin, "Iranian Gold Stars In Turkish Corruption Scandal," *Al-Monitor*, December 20, 2013. (<u>http://www.al-monitor.com/pulse/originals/2013/12/iran-gold-turkey-corruption-akp-gulen.html#</u>)

⁸¹ Isobel Finkel, "Halkbank Says Role in Iran Gold Legal After CEO Arrest," *Bloomberg*, December 23, 2013. (<u>http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2013-12-23/halkbank-says-role-in-iran-gold-trade-legal-after-ceo-arrested.html</u>)

⁸² Gary Clark, Rachel Ziemba & Mark Dubowitz, "Iran's Golden Loophole," Roubini Global Economics and Foundation for Defense of Democracies, May 13, 2013.

⁽http://defenddemocracy.org/stuff/uploads/documents/FDD RGE Iran Gol Report May 2013 FINAL 2.pdf)

This "gas-for-gold" scheme allowed the Iranians to replenish their dwindling foreign exchange reserves, which had been hit hard by the international sanctions placed on their banking system. It was puzzling that Ankara allowed this to continue: The Turks—NATO allies who have assured Washington that they oppose Iran's military-nuclear program—brazenly conducted these massive gold transactions even after the Obama administration tightened sanctions on Iran's precious metals trade in July 2012.⁸³

Turkey, however, chose to exploit a loophole that technically permitted the transfer of billions of dollars of gold to so-called "private" entities in Iran. Iranian Ambassador to Turkey Ali Reza Bikdeli recently praised Halkbank for its "smart management decisions in recent years [that] have played an important role in Iranian-Turkish relations."⁸⁴ Halkbank insists that its role in these transactions was entirely legal.⁸⁵

The U.S. Congress and President Obama closed this "golden loophole" in January 2013.⁸⁶ At the time, the Obama administration could have taken action against Halkbank, which processed these sanctions-busting transactions, using the sanctions already in place to cut the bank off from the U.S. financial system. Instead, the administration lobbied Congress to make sure the legislation that closed this loophole did not take effect for six months—effectively ensuring that the gold transactions continued apace until July 1. That helped Iran accrue billions of dollars more in gold, further undermining the sanctions regime.

In defending its decision not to enforce its own sanctions, the Obama administration insisted that Turkey only transferred gold to private Iranian citizens.⁸⁷ The administration argued that, as a result, this wasn't an explicit violation of its executive order.

In the one-year period between July 2012, when the executive order was issued, and July 2013, when the "golden loophole" was finally closed, the Obama administration's nonenforcement of its own sanctions reportedly provided Iran with \$6 billion worth of gold. That windfall may have been an American olive branch to Iran—extended via Turkey to persuade its leaders to continue backchannel negotiations⁸⁸ with the United States,

⁸³ "Executive Order 13622: Authorizing Additional Sanctions With Respect to Iran," *Government Printing* Office, July 30, 2012. (http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/DCPD-201200607/pdf/DCPD-201200607.pdf)

 ⁸⁴ "Halkbank's 'Smart Management Decisions' Praised by Iranian Ambassador Bikdeli," *Today's Zaman* (Turkey), December 20, 2013. (<u>http://www.todayszaman.com/news-334567-halkbanks-smart-management-decisions-praised-by-iranian-ambassador-bikdeli.html</u>)
 ⁸⁵ Yeliz Candemir, "Halkbank Says Business Transactions with Iran Comply with Law," *The Wall Street*

⁸⁵ Yeliz Candemir, "Halkbank Says Business Transactions with Iran Comply with Law," *The Wall Street Journal*, December 23, 2013. (<u>http://online.wsj.com/article/DN-CO-20131223-000437.html</u>)

⁸⁶ U.S. Department of State, "Fact Sheet: Iran Freedom and Counter-Proliferation Act of 2012," accessed January 30, 2014. (<u>http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/208111.pdf</u>)

⁸⁷ Statement of Undersecretary of the Treasury for Terrorism and Financial Intelligence, *Testimony before the House Committee on Foreign Affairs*, May 15, 2013. (<u>http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-</u> 113hhrg80940/html/CHRG-113hhrg80940.htm)

 ⁸⁸ Shashank Bengali, "U.S.-Iran Thaw Began With Months Of Secret Meetings," *Los Angeles Times*, November 24, 2013. (<u>http://articles.latimes.com/2013/nov/24/world/la-fg-1125-iran-tic-toc-20131125</u>)

which reportedly began as early as July 2012.⁸⁹ It could also have been a significant sweetener to the interim nuclear deal eventually reached at Geneva, which provided Iran with another \$7 billion in sanctions relief.

Indeed, why else would the administration have allowed the Turkish gold trade to continue for an extra six months, when Congress made clear its intent to shut it down? The ongoing corruption investigation in Turkey could provide a window into some nagging questions about the gas-for-gold scheme. Indeed, it could help explain why the Turkish government allowed Iran to stock up on gold while it was defiantly pursuing its illicit nuclear program—and whether or not the Obama administration could have done more to prevent it.

Case Study on Sanctions Enforcement Challenge: Russian-Iranian Oil-for-Goods Deal

With gas-for-gold in the rear view mirror, Moscow is now posing a similar challenge to the U.S. sanctions regime. *Reuters* recently revealed a lucrative and illegal oil-for-goods deal between Russia and Iran. The proposed deal, worth possibly \$1.5 billion per month or \$18 billion annually, would include Russian purchases of up to 500,000 bpd of Iranian oil—boosting Iranian exports by as much as 50%—in exchange for Russian equipment and goods.⁹⁰ The deal would ease further pressure on Iran's battered energy sector and at least partially restore Iran's access to oil customers with Russian help. And those sums don't include the potential for further Iranian-Russian illicit finance and sanction-busting schemes that the deal could provide, including the transfer of sanctioned nuclear, ballistic missile, and other military equipment to Tehran, and the establishment of Russian-Iranian financial channels to facilitate other illicit transactions.

The administration has denounced the proposed deal as contrary to the interim agreement and a violation of U.S. sanctions,⁹¹ but will President Obama take on Vladimir Putin, on whom U.S. policy now depends to get both Tehran and Damascus to abandon their WMD programs? If Washington can't stop this deal, it could serve as a signal to other countries that the United States won't risk major diplomatic disputes at the expense of the sanctions regime.

As international companies test the waters in an environment of de-escalating sanctions pressure, the Obama administration may find itself facing the difficult choice of permitting sanctions-violations from Russia, China, Turkey, and other key partners and watching the sanctions' architecture unravel, or sanctioning companies from these countries, including our P5+1 partners, with the potential for severe diplomatic blowback.

⁸⁹ Julie Pace, "Former State Department Adviser Jake Sullivan Reemerges As Iran Policy Player," *Associated Press*, December 23, 2013. (<u>http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2013/12/23/jake-sullivan-iran_n_4494585.html</u>)

⁹⁰ Jonathan Saul & Parisa Hafezi, "Exclusive: Iran, Russia Negotiating Big Oil-For-Goods Deal," *Reuters*, January 10, 2014. (<u>http://uk.reuters.com/article/2014/01/10/iran-russia-oil-idUKL6N0KK12220140110</u>)

⁹¹ Joao Peixe, "Possible Iran-Russia Oil Deal Ruffles Feathers In Washington," *Christian Science Monitor*, January 15, 2014. (<u>http://www.csmonitor.com/Environment/Energy-Voices/2014/0115/Possible-Iran-Russia-oil-deal-ruffles-feathers-in-Washington</u>)

The Impact of Iran's Economic Recovery on Nuclear Negotiations

The administration's dual policy of sanctions and negotiations with Iran has always been based on the idea that economic sanctions can provide leverage to get Iran to the negotiating table to reach a comprehensive nuclear deal that stops Iran's illicit military-nuclear program. Indeed, Secretary of State Kerry has attributed Iran's willingness to negotiate at Geneva to the intense pressure of international sanctions.⁹²

It is a credit to the members of this Committee and your colleagues in the House that the United States has the kind of strong, comprehensive sanctions in place that have persuaded Iran to come to the table. Over the objections of the Obama administration and others who argued that the sanctions against the Central Bank of Iran, measures to reduce Iran's crude oil exports, and sanctions to force SWIFT to expel Iranian banks, amongst others, were either unlikely to have an effect on Iran or were too drastic to consider, you and your colleagues understood that there was a smart way to craft these sanctions to provide Washington with enhanced negotiating leverage.

Yet, now there is significant evidence that Iran's economy is showing signs of stabilization and modest recovery. Whether due to the overall global economic recovery, better economic management by the Rouhani administration as compared to the Ahmadinejad administration, and/or changing market psychology because of sanctions relief, the result is that the United States may be losing the very leverage that brought Iran to the table.

I am concerned that the P5+1 sanctions relief in exchange for reversible nuclear concessions by Tehran will *improve* Iran's negotiating position and therefore lessen the pressure on the regime to come to a long-term, enforceable, negotiated solution. This increases the likelihood of a deal that does not adequately address Iran's illicit military-nuclear program, leaving Iran with the option, at a time of its choosing, to develop an Iranian nuclear weapon, or requiring the U.S. president or Israeli Prime Minister to use military force to forestall that possibility.

Policy Recommendations

In order to preserve our negotiating leverage, the Obama administration will need to convince global companies that it is willing to defend the sanctions' architecture against violators and impose punitive measures, even against key allies and partners. This could quickly devolve into an untenable situation—putting stress on our alliances, which could erode the leverage we hope to use to convince Iran to make significant reductions in its nuclear program.

Congress can support the administration's efforts to shore up our economic sanctions and our negotiating leverage by passing the *Nuclear Weapon Free Iran Act* "sanctions-in-

⁹² "Kerry: U.S. Will 'Pause' Efforts To Restrict Iranian Oil Sales," *UPI*, November 29, 2013. (<u>http://www.upi.com/Top_News/US/2013/11/29/Kerry-US-will-pause-efforts-to-restrict-Iranian-oil-sales/UPI-74651385758834/</u>)

waiting" legislation, which many members of this Committee already support. The purpose of this legislation is to buttress the argument that Iran is not open for businesses, to clearly outline the conditions under which Iran will lose existing sanctions relief (and be hit with additional sanctions) during the interim period, and to establish broad parameters for what constitutes an acceptable nuclear deal.

The legislation is important to pass now, rather than after a collapse of talks, because it dangles a Sword of Damocles over international companies considering a return to Iran. It is a crucial instrument in preventing the shift in market psychology that already is beginning to create economic benefits for Iran. It lays down a clear deadline of twelve months for nuclear negotiations so that Iran does not endlessly prolong the negotiations while reaping further economic benefits as the passage of time weakens the existing sanctions regime and makes companies more confident to enter the Iranian market. And it lays down important parameters by Congress to govern what constitutes an acceptable final deal, including precluding Iran from achieving a nuclear weapons breakout capability and prevented it from pursuing both uranium and plutonium pathways to a nuclear weapon.

While Iran's Foreign Minister Javad Zarif has threatened to walk away from the table if Congress passes new legislation,⁹³ it is important to note that such a move would come with steep economic costs for Iran. A recent economic analysis by FDD and Roubini Global Economics estimates that new sanctions could precipitate a major economic shock that leads to a significant depreciation of Iran's currency, which will fuel inflation and asset bubbles, force fiscal austerity, and send Iran back into a deep recession.⁹⁴

Iran's economy would risk further deterioration in the following areas:

- 1) Iran would lose all of the sanctions relief promised under the JPOA, which is worth significantly more than \$7 billion.
- 2) Oil exports would fall to 500,000 bpd, which would be a reduction of approximately 500,000 bpd from current levels, or a loss of about \$9 billion in revenues over six months.
- 3) New sanctions would also hit Iran's fuel oil, natural gas, and condensates exports, which are valued at about \$1.6 billion per month as of May 2013.⁹⁵ This would be a further loss of \$9.6 billion in revenues.

(http://www.defenddemocracy.org/stuff/uploads/documents/Iran Report Final 2.pdf)

⁹³ Robin Wright, "Exclusive: Iran's Foreign Minister Says Sanctions Would Kill Nuclear Deal," TIME, December 9, 2013. (http://world.time.com/2013/12/09/exclusive-irans-foreign-minister-says-sanctionswould-kill-nuclear-deal/) ⁹⁴ Mark Dubowitz & Rachel Ziemba, "When Will Iran Run Out of Money?" *Foundation for Defense of*

Democracies and Roubini Global Economics, October 2, 2013.

⁹⁵ Gary Clark, Rachel Ziemba & Mark Dubowitz, "Iran's Golden Loophole," Roubini Global Economics and Foundation for Defense of Democracies, May 13, 2013.

⁽http://defenddemocracy.org/stuff/uploads/documents/FDD RGE Iran Gol Report May 2013 FINAL <u>2.pdf</u>)

- 4) The accelerated depletion of revenues and reserves would likely precipitate another currency devaluation, as Iran runs out of reserves. This would fuel inflation, with recurrent asset bubbles and busts destabilizing the economy further.
- 5) Wages would fall sharply in real terms as housing and cost of living expenditures continue to rise.
- 6) A new recession would be likely. As output falls and the government cannot support further economic expansion, Tehran would need to cut government spending.
- 7) Across-the-board cuts would become necessary in the development budget, just as Tehran implemented in 2012 in non-salary current spending. Subsidy cuts would be likely in the top three high-income deciles of the Iranian economy.
- 8) Oil income would remain limited to only bilateral arrangements, with most oil revenues effectively locked up by sanctions.
- 9) Deficit funding through internal loans would be likely, as well as an attempt to use foreign exchange reserves and to loosen monetary policy, particularly if other deficit abatement tools don't work.
- 10) With sanctions relief negated, there would be an estimated 50% decrease in annual petrochemical exports from about \$12 billion to \$6 billion. At minimum, Iran would lose the \$1 billion based on what the administration estimates Iran will earn in petrochemical sanctions relief over six months under the JPOA.
- 11) Iran would also lose potential automotive sector sanctions relief, with a failure to make gains in exports, production, wages, GDP, and other key indicators. This includes a loss of the administration's projected \$500 million increase from auto sanctions relief over the next six months. As noted earlier, it could be far greater than that.
- 12) Other strategic sectors would suffer as a result of new sanctions legislation. This includes engineering, construction, mining sectors, and others.
- 13) Imports would decrease to \$25-\$30 billion from about \$40 billion, given budget and hard currency restrictions.

In other words, walking away from the negotiating table would carry significant costs for the Iranian regime. And the longer Iran stays away, the higher the economic costs. Zarif might walk away for show, but unless he and Rouhani believe that they can rescue the economy through nuclear escalation, their no-deal option is still less attractive economically than a negotiated settlement. With the Obama administration opposing the new Senate and House legislation, senators need to find some way to signal to markets and to Iran that Congress will not accept endless negotiations, the unraveling of the sanctions regime that took so long to establish, and a nuclear deal that does not stop Iran's nuclear weapons breakout capability. While the current legislation could be effective in reversing market psychology if the sanctionsin-waiting provisions were passed today, these sanctions may be insufficient in six to twelve months time if there is no conclusive nuclear agreement and if Iran is on the path to a sustained economic recovery.

There needs to be a serious and public discussion about what type of sanctions will be required at that point especially since, in areas not adequately addressed by the JPOA, Iran could gain six to twelve more months to advance the military-nuclear elements of its program through nuclear-weapon and ballistic missile research and development.⁹⁶ If there is no final agreement, and Tehran successfully uses the interim period to advance this work, it could move more quickly to a nuclear weapons breakout and Washington will have lost critical economic leverage.

At that point, we will need a complete financial and trade embargo implemented within weeks since Iranian nuclear physics will have far outpaced Western economic pressure.

As Robert Einhorn and Ken Pollack have argued, "we need to prepare for the possibility that no agreement will be reached and Iran will attempt to turn that eventuality to their advantage."⁹⁷ Congress needs to work with the Obama administration to develop that strategy. And those consultations need to begin immediately.

Thank you for inviting me to testify today. I look forward to your questions.

Foundation for Defense of Democracies

⁹⁶ Mark Dubowitz and Orde Kittrie, "A Bad Agreement Likely to Get Worse," *The Wall Street Journal*, November 24, 2013.

^{(&}lt;u>http://online.wsj.com/news/articles/SB10001424052702303281504579218003620680432</u>) ⁹⁷ Robert Einhorn & Kenneth M. Pollack, "Iran Nuclear Talks Fail" *Brookings Institution's Big Bets &*

⁹⁷ Robert Einhorn & Kenneth M. Pollack, "Iran Nuclear Talks Fail" *Brookings Institution's Big Bets & Black Swans – Memorandum to the President*, January 23, 2014. (http://www.brookings.edu/research/papers/2014/01/iran-nuclear-talks-fail-einhorn-pollack)